

June 5, 2024

The Honorable Xavier Becerra
Secretary
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
200 Independence Ave, SW
Washington, DC 20201

The Honorable Jonathan Kanter Assistant Attorney General Antitrust Division U.S. Department of Justice 950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20530 The Honorable Lina M. Khan Chair Federal Trade Commission 600 Pennsylvania Ave, NW Washington, DC 20580

Re: Request for Information on Consolidation in Health Care Markets (Docket No. ATR 102)

Dear Secretary Becerra, Chair Khan, and Assistant Attorney General Kanter:

As a leading national, non-partisan voice for health care consumers, Families USA appreciates the opportunity to respond to the *Request for Information (RFI)* on Consolidation in Health Care Markets. Central to Families USA's mission is a commitment to guaranteeing that families and individuals across the nation have access to high-quality, affordable, and equitable health care. We share the administration's deep concerns with the rise of unchecked health care industry consolidation and anticompetitive behavior that is driving unaffordable health care across the nation, and strongly support exploring additional ways to rein in the ability of large health care corporations to price gouge the American people. It is essential that federal policies promote healthy competition to achieve more affordable and high-quality care for our nation's families.

The United States is in the midst of a health care affordability and quality crisis. High and rising health care prices, particularly for hospital stays and prescription drugs, are a direct threat to the health and financial security of America's families. More than 100 million Americans face medical debt; a quarter of all Americans forgo needed medical care due to the cost; and a third of Americans indicate that the cost of medical services interferes with their ability to secure basic needs like buying groceries and paying rent.¹

America's health care affordability crisis is driven by a fundamental misalignment between the business interests of the health care sector and the health and financial security of our nation's families – a business model that allows industry to set irrational health care prices that have little to do with the quality of the care they provide. High and rising prices are largely due to trends in health care industry consolidation and other anti-competitive practices that have eliminated competition and allowed monopolistic pricing to push our nation's families to the brink of financial ruin.²

The administration's Request for Information (RFI) poses a number of important questions that are critical both to understand and rein in health care industry consolidation and anti-competitive behaviors in the U.S. health care system, and ultimately to promote healthy competition to achieve affordable, high-quality health care. The following questions will be the focus of our comments:

- Question 1: Effects of Consolidation (i.e., what impact do certain health care transactions between
 various health care entities, such as hospitals and drug companies, have on health care consumers,
 workers, and other stakeholders that rely on health care markets);
- Question 2: Claimed Business Objectives for Transactions (i.e., to what extent the claimed business objectives associated with certain health care transactions are realized in practice and importantly align with the lived experience of consumers);
- Question 4: Need for Government Action (i.e., what are the ways in which the government and administration can identify and address health care transactions that may have particularly negative impacts on consumers, workers, and others.)

Question 1: Effects of Consolidation & Question 2: Claimed Business Objectives for Transactions

Background

High and rising health care costs not only threaten the health and financial security of American individuals and families but are also a critical problem for the federal government, state governments, and taxpayers. Ultimately, high health care costs affect the economic vitality of middle-class and working families whether or not they are directly accessing care by crippling the ability of working people to earn a living wage. Today's real wages – wages after accounting for inflation – are roughly the same as four decades ago, yet employer health insurance premiums have risen dramatically.³ While there are several factors contributing to stagnating wages, evidence suggests that rising costs of health care have put significant downward pressure on workers' wages over the last 40 years.⁴ At the same time, nearly 90% of large employers say that rising health care costs will threaten their ability to provide health care benefits to employees over the next five to 10 years if costs are not lowered.⁵

Importantly, America's health care affordability crisis stems from high, rising, and variable prices across a wide range of health care goods and services, particularly for hospital care and prescription drugs. For example, the price of Humira — a drug used to treat arthritis — is more than four times as expensive in our country as in the United Kingdom and almost twice as expensive as in Germany.⁶ Further, the average price of a hospital-based MRI in the United States is \$1,475,⁷ while that same scan costs \$503 in Switzerland and \$215 in Australia.⁸ These higher prices for an identical service are a primary driver of the dramatic increase in per capita health care spending in our country, where health care accounted for nearly 20% of the nation's GDP in 2022, far exceeding health care spending by our peer countries.⁹

These irrational prices are largely due to trends in health care industry consolidation that have eliminated healthy competition and allowed monopolistic pricing to flourish. This consolidation has taken place without meaningful regulatory oversight or intervention, and is becoming more acute. As a result, there are few truly competitive health care markets left, with 95% of metropolitan statistical areas (MSAs) having highly concentrated hospital markets, nearly 80% of MSAs having highly

concentrated specialist physician markets, and 58% of MSAs having highly concentrated insurer markets. Consolidation has been particularly pronounced among hospitals, drug companies, and pharmacy benefit managers and is made worse by the increasingly harmful role of private equity firms in the U.S health care system:

- Hospitals, health systems and other providers have rapidly consolidated, via horizontal and vertical integration, into large health care corporations, amassing outsized market power in order to increase prices for hospital care year after year. In fact, over 1,500 hospital mergers have occurred between 1998 and 2017, with an estimated 40% of those mergers taking place from 2010 to 2015;¹³ Moreover, between 2013 and 2021, the percentage of physician practices that were hospital-owned rose from 15% to 53%, and the percentage of physicians employed by a hospital rose from 27% to 52%.¹⁴
- Private equity firms, once largely uninvolved in the U.S. health care system, are increasingly
 purchasing and reselling a variety of health care provider organizations in order to make short
 term profit, largely to the detriment of the financial well-being of those providers and
 ultimately to health care access and affordability in a community.¹⁵
- Drug manufacturers have increasingly engaged in anti-competitive behavior and transactions to similarly amass significant market power, regularly buying up or paying off their competition in order to game the U.S. patent system and price gouge our nation's families for prescription medications. The vast majority (70%) of drug industry profits now go to only a handful (25) of the top prescription drug companies in the country.¹⁶
- Pharmacy benefit managers, as third-party administrators designed to serve as middlemen
 between health insurers and drug makers, have increasingly merged with insurers and
 pharmacies to increase their own market power to negotiate pricing structures that serve their
 financial interests, often, to the detriment of securing more affordable prescription medicines
 for consumers. This has led to the top three PBMs controlling 80% of the PBM market.¹⁷

Furthermore, there is growing consolidation among *health insurers*. Between 2006 and 2014, the four-firm concentration ratio — the extent of market control held by the four largest firms, Aetna, Anthem Blue Cross Blue Shield, UnitedHealthcare and Cigna — for the sale of private insurance increased from 74% to 83%.¹⁸ This high concentration ratio means the health insurance market is heavily consolidated and lacking meaningful competition, which results in monopolistic health care prices that lead to unaffordable health care and poorer quality.¹⁹ There is also growing vertical integration between insurers and health care providers; UnitedHealthcare for instance now employs almost 50,000 physicians as of 2021, and their reported share of medical expenses that flow to employed providers or other related businesses increased nearly 250% between 2016 and 2019.²⁰

This widespread and largely unchecked consolidation has led to the deterioration of healthy competition across and within U.S. health care markets and has had a significantly negative impact on the affordability and quality of American health care.²¹ Importantly, most health care consolidation has not resulted in reduced costs through economies of scale, improved care coordination or quality oversight as industry proponents have argued.²² In fact, the evidence overwhelming confirms that consolidation has produced exploitative markets that drive high prices and costs, without improving the quality of care.²³ In many cases, consolidation is actually associated with *reductions* in health care quality.²⁴ For instance, one study found that mortality risk among heart attack patients is significantly higher in more

concentrated hospital markets.²⁵ On top of that, consolidation often leads to reduced geographic access to needed providers, which can contribute to longer travel times and serious health consequences, particularly for rural communities.²⁶ For example, rural hospitals that merge with larger hospital systems are more likely to eliminate key service lines in primary care, maternal and neonatal health, surgery, mental health, and substance use disorder services post-merger, significantly reducing access to critical health care services and threatening the health and well-being of rural communities.²⁷

It is no wonder then, that despite spending two to three times more on health care than other peer countries, the United States has some of the worst health outcomes, including some of the lowest life expectancy and highest infant mortality rates.²⁸ These health outcomes are even worse for people of color who experience higher rates of illness and death across a range of health conditions compared with their white counterparts.²⁹

These abysmal health outcomes and extraordinarily high prices are the product of broken financial incentives within the U.S. health care system. Our current system rewards building local monopolies and price gouging instead of rewarding success in promoting the health, well-being and financial security of the community. As such, there are several health care related transactions and entities that represent important drivers of unaffordable and low-quality care in the U.S health care system that should be prioritized for oversight by officials across the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ), Federal Trade Commission (FTC), and the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). For the purpose of this comment, Families USA will focus on the following transactions and related health care entities' impact on consumers in answering *Question 1: Effects of Consolidation and Question 2: Claimed Business Objectives for Transactions:*

- The hospital market: horizontal consolidation and vertical integration;
- Private equity ownership of health care entities; and
- The prescription drug market: pharmacy benefit managers, plans, and pharmacies; prescription drug companies.

The Hospital Market: Horizontal Consolidation and Vertical Integration

The hospital sector represents the largest source of domestic health care spending in the country. Hospitals provide essential lifesaving care for acute and complex conditions when patients are at their most vulnerable (e.g., during periods of acute illness, childbirth).³¹ They also provide critical training for doctors, nurses and other health care providers, and are an important source of jobs for our nation's workforce. But the role of hospitals in our economy has shifted over the last 60 years.³² What were once local charitable institutions built to serve the community have now become large corporate entities focused on maximizing revenue rather than improving health.³³

Nowhere is the negative impact of consolidation more evident than the rising cost of hospital stays and services, which have increased dramatically in the last decade and make up a large portion of increasing health care costs overall.³⁴ These cost increases have occurred despite lower hospital utilization and are largely due to escalating prices, which are the result of hospitals buying other hospitals and community doctors to eliminate competition and form big health care corporations and medical monopolies.³⁵

Fundamentally, the business interests of the hospital sector are not aligned with the interests of the patients they serve. These misaligned incentives are a fundamental driver of our nation's health care cost and quality crisis. The core business model of health care corporations is to generate high volumes of tests and procedures through fee-for-service payment, and to generate the highest possible fees (prices) for each service. Hospitals have increasingly engaged in both horizontal consolidation (i.e., mergers between hospitals) and vertical integration (e.g., mergers between hospitals and other health care providers such as independent doctors' offices) in order to increase their market power and leverage in price negotiations with insurers. The patients of the patie

As noted above, between 1998 and 2017, over 1500 mergers between hospitals have occurred, ³⁸ with an estimated 40% taking place from 2010 to 2015. ³⁹ As a result, 90% of hospitals markets are considered "highly concentrated" which has allowed hospitals — and large hospital systems in particular — to amass significant market power to negotiate irrational prices with insurers in order to maximize their patient volumes and ultimately revenues and profits. ⁴⁰ For instance, the FTC has found that price increases among competing hospitals range 20-50% following a merger. ⁴¹ Other research has confirmed that hospital prices in more concentrated markets are significantly higher than those in competitive markets (with four or more rivals) without any demonstrated improvement in the quality or access to care. ⁴²

Hospitals have also increasingly bought up independent physician practices and other provider groups in recent years. The number of hospital-acquired physician practices grew from 35,700 in 2012 to more than 80,000 in 2018.⁴³ Over this same time period, the percentage of physicians employed by a hospital or health system nearly doubled, from 25% to 44%.⁴⁴ Recent research found that over 55% of physicians are now employed in hospital-owned practices.⁴⁵ This trend was accelerated by the COVID-19 pandemic, which exacerbated the financial vulnerabilities of independent and smaller physician practices and threatened the near collapse of entire sectors of the health care system — particularly primary care.⁴⁶ Nearly 23,000 physicians left independent practice to work for a hospital or other corporate entity after the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, while hospitals and other corporate entities acquired nearly 21,000 additional physician practices from 2019 to 2020, representing a 25% increase in corporate-owned practices.⁴⁷

One of the most significant drivers of this form of vertical consolidation are site-of-service payment differentials under current Medicare reimbursement structures. Currently, Medicare reimburses hospitals at a higher rate for outpatient services than it does for the exact same services provided in independent physician's offices. These payment differentials across sites of service drive care delivery from physician's offices to higher-cost hospital outpatient departments⁴⁸ and create a significant financial incentivize for hospitals to purchase independent physician's practices and rebrand them as outpatient departments in order to generate a higher reimbursement.⁴⁹ This broken financial incentive in the Medicare payment system not only leads to higher prices and higher costs of care, but also significantly exacerbates consolidation.⁵⁰ Some studies suggest that the price of physician services increases 14 percent after a hospital purchases a physician's practice. Importantly, these price increases occur with *no* meaningful improvements to health care quality or patient outcomes or experience.⁵¹

The Hospital Market: Impacts on Health Care Affordability, Quality, and Access

Widespread and unchecked horizontal consolidation and vertical integration among hospitals and physicians' practices negatively impacts consumers, workers, and employers in a number of important and substantive ways.

1. Health Care Affordability

Hospital consolidation is a major driver of high and rising hospital prices, and relatedly high and rising health insurance premiums which put downward pressure on incomes and wages. Between 1990 and 2023, hospital prices have increased a staggering 600%, now accounting for nearly one-third of U.S. health care spending and growing more than four times faster than workers' paychecks. What's more, consumers and employers, who are the ultimate purchasers of health care, have limited insight into what the prices of health care services are, until *after* they've received a bill. For the majority of Americans (66%) who receive health care through private insurance, health care prices are established in closed-door negotiations between large hospital corporations and health plans based on who has more market power. These health care prices, often referred to as the negotiated rate, are buried in proprietary contracts without insight into or oversight over the price of health care services by the public and policymakers.

Not only do consumers and patients experience these high prices at the point of care in the form of expensive medical bills, but these rising hospital prices are a major contributor to skyrocketing health insurance costs, which come directly out of workers' paychecks as annual increases in premiums and cost sharing. This results in stagnating wages, rising income inequality, and ultimately leaves workers with less in take home pay over time, making it more difficult for them to afford housing, pay their regular expenses, send their children to school, and retire. For

This is particularly notable when looking at health insurance premium increases. The total cost of a family employer-sponsored insurance (ESI) plan increased an astounding 272% in the past two decades, rising from \$6,438 annually in 2000 to \$23,968 in 2023. As a result, the median U.S. family of four is estimated to have lost more than \$125,000 in wages over roughly the same time period. These rising health insurance premiums and the resulting wage stagnation particularly harms low- and middle-income workers, a group that disproportionately includes people of color. As a result, rising hospital prices and health premiums are an important driver of income inequality. To make matters worse, workers are increasingly subjected to health insurance plans with larger cost-sharing requirements, including higher-deductible health plans, in an effort to contain rising health care spending and costs. Deductible-related costs for workers have also grown significantly, with the average annual deductible for an individual employee's coverage nearly doubling in just a decade, from \$1,025 in 2010 to \$2,004 in 2021. Importantly, the 153 million Americans who rely on ESI for health insurance cannot always access the care they need, with more than a quarter putting off or postponing needed medical care due to the high cost.

2. Health Care Access

Hospital consolidation often leads to reduced access to health care services, including access to needed health care providers in key geographic areas.⁶² Hospital consolidation, particularly horizontal consolidation, often leads to the reduction or complete elimination of essential health care services for

the communities that rely on them. For example, rural hospitals that merge with larger hospital systems are more likely to eliminate key service lines in primary care, maternal and neonatal health, surgery, mental health, and substance use disorder services post-merger. Moreover, increasing the distance to the nearest site of health care can result in people not getting the care they need due to a lack of transport or the time needed to get there, which disproportionally affects the elderly, racially and ethnically marginalized groups, those with low incomes, and people with disabilities. As a result, consolidation resulting in the elimination of health care service lines also contributes to serious health consequences, particularly for rural communities which already face persistent provider shortages. For example, more than 32 million reproductive age women are already vulnerable to worse health outcomes due to losing access to maternal or reproductive health care services.

Hospitals and providers with significant market power also utilize tactics like anticompetitive provisions in their contracts with insurers which can also harm access to high-value health care.⁶⁷ In highly consolidated markets, large providers have the upper hand in contract negotiations to build networks and set prices. As a result, many of these contracts include terms that limit patient access to alternative sources of higher-quality, lower-cost care such as "anti-tiering" and "anti-steering" clauses that restrict the plan from directing or incentivizing patients to use other providers and facilities with higher quality and lower prices.⁶⁸ Other anticompetitive contracting provisions such as "all-or-nothing" clauses require health insurance plans to contract with all providers in a particular system or none of them.

3. Health Care Quality

The evidence is clear that hospital consolidation does not lead to higher quality or more efficient cost-effective care, despite arguments from the hospital industry.⁶⁹ In fact, research suggests that most hospital mergers either *decrease* health care quality and patient outcomes or have no effect at all, with one study finding that risk-adjusted one-year mortality for heart attack patients significantly increased in more concentrated hospital markets.⁷⁰

Private Equity Ownership and its Impact on Health Care Affordability, Quality, and Access

Private equity (PE) firms use capital from institutional investors to invest in private companies that have potential to return a profit over a relatively short time horizon. Over the past decade, these firms have become increasingly involved in the U.S. health care system. In 2020, health care became the second largest sector for private equity investment, accounting for 18 percent of all reported deals, up from 12 percent in 2010.⁷¹ Moreover, private equity investors spent more than \$750 billion on health care acquisitions in just 10 years (between 2010 and 2019).⁷² In the case of hospitals and hospital systems, private equity firms now own at least 386 hospitals, making up 30% of all for-profit hospitals in the U.S., while at least 130 of which are located in rural areas.⁷³

Importantly, private equity firms often apply a very short-term, profit-driven business model to their investment strategy.⁷⁴ The business model is characterized by buying an entity that could be struggling financially or that could offer short-term growth potential, investing in it, loading it up with debt, and then extracting value by selling their stake, all in a 3-to-7-year period.⁷⁵ This business model is in direct conflict with ensuring that American families have access to high-quality, affordable health care and the health the deserve. ⁷⁶ PE firms often deploy a number of harmful business practices including:

- Taking out a loan(s) to purchase a health care facility and using the facility as collateral by having the health care organization carry the debt (i.e., leveraged buyouts)⁷⁷;
- Purchasing and selling the land a facility is on for a quick profit, forcing the underlying health care provider or organization to rent their space back from new owners (i.e., <u>sale-leaseback</u> transaction)⁷⁸; and
- Inflating the margins of the underlying health care organization through staff layoffs,⁷⁹ the cutting of critical but less profitable services,⁸⁰ raising prices,⁸¹ and exploiting government funding programs,⁸² all before selling the facility at a profit for the PE firm.⁸³

Private equity firms may also contribute to health care consolidation as another way to maximize profits associated with their investment by employing "roll ups" where they purchase a single health care provider and then buy up multiple additional providers to merge with the original provider - all in order to consolidate providers in a given market, achieve economies of scale and increase market power.⁸⁴ Importantly, many of these roll ups are designed to circumvent anti-trust oversight or enforcement by keeping these mergers relatively smaller in size⁸⁵

As a result of these practices, PE firms' acquisitions of health care providers often contribute to higher health care prices, lower quality care, poor health outcomes for patients, and financial instability for facilities in a variety of health settings, including but not limited to hospitals and nursing homes. Recent studies show that PE ownership was associated with a number of harmful health care related impacts, including but not limited to:

- Decreases in health care quality and patient safety: PE-owned hospitals experience a 25% increase in hospital-acquired conditions, including a 27% increase in patient falls and an almost 38% increase in infections. ⁸⁶ Importantly, these outcomes may be partially due to reductions in staffing, among other potential causes. ⁸⁷ PE-owned nursing homes experienced a 10% increase in excess mortality, 50% increase in prescribing of antipsychotic drugs, and a 30% and 40% higher COVID-19 infection and death rates (respectively) than statewide averages. ⁸⁸ Residents who live in PE-owned nursing homes are 11.1% more likely to have a preventable emergency department visit and 8.7% more likely to have a preventable hospitalization. ⁸⁹ Furthermore, private equity backed nursing homes showed an 11% increase in taxpayer spending per resident;
- Increases in health care prices and charge-to-cost ratios: PE-owned hospitals have been found to charge \$400 higher per inpatient stay on average compared to non-PE owned hospitals; 90 and
- Increased out of network costs due to PE firms buying up specialty physician staffing firms. 91

One specific example of the proliferation of bad behavior driven by private equity investment in health care is the role of private equity in balance billing. Hospitals have started to outsource many of their emergency departments (EDs) to physician staffing agencies, many of which are owned by private equity firms, because it is cheaper than staffing the ED themselves. 92 These firms cut corners in a variety of ways including by reducing the number of staff or relying heavily on clinicians like nurse practitioners who on average command lower salaries than doctors and therefore result in a higher margin for the facility and its ownership. 93 Prior to the enactment of the *No Surprises Act*, private equity firms were readily abusing existing laws to engineer higher prices and threatening to go out-of-network in order to force private insurers to raise reimbursement rates. In some cases, PE-backed providers would actually go out-of-network for a few months and then re-negotiate their contracts with private payers at higher

payment rates before agreeing to come back in-network.⁹⁴ This practice undermined families' health insurance coverage, threatened access to preferred providers, and led to higher health care costs for individuals and to the health care system overall.⁹⁵

Since the Independent Dispute Resolution (IDR) process opened - a function of the *No Surprises Act* to help determine out-of-network reimbursement rates - providers have submitted 13 times as many cases as CMS had originally predicted. ⁹⁶ The outcomes have disproportionately favored providers and have exceeded the Congressional Budget Office's (CBO's) cost projections, ultimately putting consumers at risk for higher costs in the form of increased premiums. ⁹⁷ Many of the top ten initiating parties in the IDR process are private equity backed or owned. ⁹⁸

The Prescription Drug Market: Consolidation, Anti-Competitive Behaviors, and the Impact on Health Care Affordability, Quality, and Access

The high and rising cost of prescription drugs in the U.S. is both a profound health problem and significant economic burden on our nation's families. Nearly 20 million Americans cannot afford their prescription medications because of the unchecked power of big drug companies and their ability to price gouge our nation's families. Almost 30% of adults did not take their medications as prescribed in the past year — rationing their medications, skipping doses, or not filling their prescriptions at all, leading to an estimated 125,000 deaths a year.

People in America pay much more for drugs than those in peer countries. A recent RAND report found that drug prices in the U.S. are more than 250% higher than prices in 32 of the most economically comparable countries. ¹⁰¹ In July 2022, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services reported that over the previous year, drug makers raised prices on more than 1,200 drugs beyond the rate of inflation (8.5 percent for that period), resulting in price increases averaging more than 30%, with some prices increasing by \$20,000 or 500%. ¹⁰² There is no economic rationale for price increases that are higher than inflation long after a drug has been introduced and priced, particularly when there are no changes in clinical value or innovation. Yet, this trend is not new - from 2008 to 2021 prescription drug launch prices increased 20% *per year*, far exceeding increases in inflation and forcing millions of Americans to choose between their life-saving or sustaining drugs and putting food on the table to feed their families. ¹⁰³

High and irrational prescription drug prices reflect a prescription drug market that is not functioning properly nor holding the drug supply chain accountable – including prescription drug companies, pharmacy benefit managers, and others – to delivering the affordable and innovative medications that our nation's families need and deserve. *Drug manufacturers* have increasingly engaged in anticompetitive behavior and transactions to amass significant market and monopoly power, regularly buying up or paying off their competition in order to game the U.S. patent system and price gouge our nation's families for prescription medications.

While drug manufacturers bear the lion share of responsibility for our nation's high drug costs, pharmacy benefit managers (PBMs) also have played an increasingly important role in driving unaffordable drug prices, particularly as they have increasingly merged with insurers and pharmacies to increase their own market power to negotiate pricing structures that serve their financial interests. While PBMs have been effective in lowering the cost of prescription drugs for consumers compared to

the price of drugs without PBMs, the PBM pricing structure also creates a set of financial incentives that contribute to increasing drug costs for consumers.¹⁰⁴

Pharmacy Benefit Managers, Plans, and Pharmacies

PBMs are third-party administrators organized to serve as intermediaries between health insurance providers and drug manufacturers. Their key function is to negotiate drug price concessions from pharmacies and drug manufacturers to secure lower prescription drug costs for health plans, employers, and ultimately consumers. As such, they play a critical role in the prescription drug supply chain and need to be held accountable to helping secure affordable prices for prescription medications.

Yet, there is a lack of transparency into PBM business practices and pricing structures. For instance, there is too much opaqueness and limited ability to oversee the negotiated rates PBMs negotiate with drug manufacturers on behalf of plans. Not even the employers who may hire PBMs to manage their employee drug benefits know the actual drug prices PBMs negotiate, the price concessions and rebates PBMs receive, and importantly, whether those rebates are being appropriately passed down to the benefit of the employer and employees.¹⁰⁶

PBMs receive rebates and discounts from drug companies in exchange for formulary placement, or a place on the list of drugs a PBM has agreed to cover.¹⁰⁷ Importantly, although PBMs negotiate rebates, their revenue is based on a percentage of the drug's list price.¹⁰⁸ The result is that PBMs have a strong financial incentive to prioritize higher-cost drugs. In many plan designs, PBMs actually pocket a percent of the rebate they get for consumers, making it advantageous for them to negotiate a higher rebate for a higher-priced drug than one with a lower overall list price.¹⁰⁹ Pharmaceutical companies, then, raise both the list price and the rebate year after year, making the overall cost of the drug higher.¹¹⁰ A 2020 study showed that for every \$1 increase in drug rebates there is a \$1.17 correlating increase in the drug list price.¹¹¹ As result, PBMs can substantially increase their profits by negotiating rebates in this manner. These profits are well beyond what PBMs earn from administrative fees for their services, and in some cases PBMs are not actually lowering the costs of drugs for consumers.¹¹²

The lack of PBM transparency is exacerbated by an increasingly concentrated prescription drug market fueled by mergers between PBMs (i.e., horizontal consolidation) and between PBMs, insurers, and pharmacies (i.e., vertical integration). As a result, the top three PBMs now control 80% of the PBM market. It is a consolidation causes price increases among hospitals and large hospital systems, this trend can lead to increased costs for patients who are trying to access and afford their medications. As PBMs buy up more and more of the market, they have increased negotiating power with drug manufacturers, which results in pricing structures that too often can serve PBM financial interests at the expense of the financial security of individuals and families. For example, a Delaware state auditor report found the PBM Express Scripts overcharged the state employee prescription drug plan by \$24.5 million. Or, consider the Ohio Department of Health which found that CVS Caremark and Optum Rx pocketed the nearly 9% difference between what they billed managed care plans and what they paid pharmacies.

Consolidation in the PBM market also allows PBMs to prioritize the pharmacies they own, which reduces patient choice and access to some drugs by "steering" patients to specific pharmacies. As of 2017, PBM-owned pharmacies represented 46% of the industry's revenue growth. Is a major threat to

the ability of independent pharmacies to operate and threatens access to pharmaceutical medications for millions of families living in rural and underserved communities.

Market concentration among PBMs allows consumers to be steered to preferred pharmacies to the detriment of patient access, the proliferation of drugs with higher list prices, complex and opaque formulary and rebate systems, spread pricing, and overcharging to state employee plans. All of these harmful business practices worsen health care affordability and accessibility to the life saving and sustaining medication that consumers and their families need and deserve.

Prescription Drug Companies

Drug manufacturers (i.e., drug companies) have increasingly engaged in anticompetitive behavior and transactions that fundamentally undermine the prescription drug supply chain and the extent to which the prescription drug market and competitive forces can hold them accountable to delivering affordable and innovative medications.

Drug companies have amassed significant market and monopoly power, regularly buying up or paying off their competition in order to game the U.S. patent system and price gouge our nation's families for prescription medications. When drug companies file patents to bring a new drug to market, they can receive "exclusivity" on those drugs during which time no other company can market a competing drug. Exclusivity is meant to be a critical mechanism to incentivize the development of innovative new drug treatments, allowing drug makers to recoup any costs associated with developing a new drug, while at the same time putting in place a specific time frame for when generic competition may be introduced in order to achieve lower drug prices. Yet, drug companies have employed a number of harmful and anticompetitive practices that undermine this arrangement, with an eye towards extending drug exclusivities as long as possible in order to maximize their monopoly power and therefore profits, threatening access to affordable prescription drugs for our nation's families and individuals. Common examples of tactics employed by drug companies include:

- Pay for delay schemes, where drug companies pay off competition to keep a generic off the
 market, as well as purchasing the rights of new drugs in development from competitor drug
 companies in order to stifle the development of future generic competition;
- <u>Patent thickets</u>, where companies blanket a given drug with multiple and overlapping patents to help block future generic competition well past the period of exclusivity envisioned under federal law; and
- <u>Product hopping</u>, or shifting demand from a brand-name drug about to face competition to a similar, newer product with market exclusivity.¹²⁰

These harmful practices allow drug companies to increase their market power by maintaining market exclusivity for their drugs far beyond the initial exclusivity period granted under FDA and U.S. Patent law. This problematic behavior allows drug makers to charge high and rising drug prices (often for drugs with no meaningful changes in clinical effectiveness), but also *disincentivizes* the development of new life-saving medications. ¹²¹ Instead of investing in research in the next life-saving cure, drug makers can readily focus on hiring lawyers to extend patents to make additional revenue off existing drugs. ¹²² In fact, the 10 top-selling drugs on the market today have been granted an average of 74 patents per drug, with an average of 140 patents filed for each of them. ¹²³ And three-quarters of new patents are for

existing drugs. From 2005 until 2015, 5,369 patents were granted to manufacturers for drugs that already had patents, representing 74% of new drug patents. 124

Once drug companies have established market dominance, they raise prices year after year on the medications that they have long-since released, often with no new therapeutic value to patients; One study of high-spend drugs showed that seven of the ten drugs reviewed provided no additional clinical benefit relative to the other available drugs that could justify their high list price or price hikes. ¹²⁵ Additionally, some examples of price gouging are particularly predatory: Even though the FDA first approved the use of naloxone to treat opioid overdose in 1971, the company manufacturing the drug raised the price from \$1 to \$150 for a two-pack of nasal spray in the mid-2010's and charged \$4,500 for an auto-injected version of the drug — putting it out of reach for people who needed it right as demand for tools to manage a national opioid epidemic were skyrocketing. ¹²⁶ Since then, opioid overdose deaths in the U.S. continued to rise each year, reaching 80,411 deaths in 2021. ¹²⁷

The impact of these high prices does not end at the pharmacy counter or with people who take medications. High and rising drug prices are also paid by insurance carriers which in turn pass those costs along to families and employers in the form of higher insurance premiums. In fact, around 20% of health insurance premiums are driven by the rising cost of prescription drugs. These premium increases result in a cascade of negative impacts on health care affordability for employers and employees alike. In the past decade, health insurance premiums for those with private insurance rose faster than the rate of inflation and workers' wages. This problem is especially concerning for individuals who are already paid low wages and are then forced to contribute a disproportionately high percentage of their wages toward health insurance premiums. A 2019 Consumer Reports survey revealed that 30% of adults who take a prescription drug regularly experienced out-of-pocket cost increases from one year to the next, and 12% said those costs went up by \$100 or more.

Fortunately, Congress and the administration recently took important action to systematically bring down drug prices and rein in the rate of skyrocketing price increases – and finally address abusive price gouging by prescription drug companies. The Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) of 2022 is landmark legislation that includes several key provisions to address the underlying prices of certain medications and control the rate of price increases for drugs in Medicare; most notably, by allowing the federal government to negotiate prices with prescription drug companies for a select subset of high-cost drugs. ¹³²

Question 4: Need for Government Action

Health care entities across the health care system — including hospitals, PE firms, drug companies, and pharmacy benefit managers — have engaged in widespread consolidation and employed harmful business practices that are directly and indirectly harming health care consumers, workers, and employers.

Consumers across the country are feeling this crisis firsthand and want the government to act. Large majorities of voters support a range of policies to address consolidation and lower prices. Voters from both sides of the aisle broadly support:¹³³

- Requiring hospitals to provide real prices in advance, not estimates (93%)
- Limiting outpatient fees to the same price charged by doctors in the community (85%)

- Preventing hospitals from engaging in business tactics that reduce competition (75%)
- Limiting mergers and acquisitions (74%)

Building on the meaningful steps already taken by this administration, the FTC, DOJ, and HHS have the opportunity to take additional action to rein in these harmful practices, promote healthy competition, and help guarantee affordable and high-quality health care for families across the nation. In particular, we urge the administration to take the following actions:

Increase FTC oversight and strengthen regulatory authority to monitor and control future mergers and acquisitions:

The administration should continue to ensure the FTC and the DOJ are fully applying federal anti-trust laws to horizontal integration within the health sector, including among hospitals, health systems, pharmacy benefit managers, and drug companies, as well as vertical integration between physician practices and hospitals, and health plans and pharmacy benefit managers. Special attention should also be given to private equity firms and their strategically smaller transactions that may traditionally fall below existing thresholds of review.

- Promote meaningful transparency across the health care system:

- CMS should use its existing authority to continue to strengthen the federal hospital price transparency rule including by requiring negotiated rates be posted in dollars and cents with no exceptions and no estimates; requiring a standard code format with no facility specific codes; mandating a nationally uniform set of services to be reported instead of allowing hospitals to select 230 of the 300 shoppable services; removing the price estimator loophole, and prohibiting the posting of a price estimator tool alone to satisfy the 300 shoppable services requirement.
- CMS should require that hospitals report (and submit to CMS) comprehensive ownership transparency information including their parent company name, address, and ownership structure (e.g., private equity, insurer, or hospital) as well as any recent mergers, acquisitions, or any other changes to ownership status on an ongoing basis.¹³⁴ This data should be made publicly available by CMS and easily linked to health care claims data, including health care utilization, cost and quality data. Strengthening ownership transparency allows researchers and policymakers to more easily track horizontal and vertical consolidation in hospital markets and assess their impact on health care costs and quality.¹³⁵
- CMS should to the extent of its authority require PBMs to report comprehensive and
 accurate data, including but not limited to revenue, price, and utilization data resulting from
 their negotiations with drug manufacturers and contracts with insurers. The administration
 needs to be able to fully understand the business practices and financial incentives that
 drive PBM behavior.

- Enact comprehensive site neutral payments and advance billing transparency reforms:

 CMS should expand site neutral payments across both on- and off-campus hospital outpatient services. Specifically, CMS should apply site neutral payment policies as recommended by MedPAC for the 66 groups of medical services that can be safely delivered

- in multiple settings to both on- and off-campus hospital outpatient departments, ¹³⁶ building upon its 2019 Hospital Outpatient Prospective Payment System final rule which expanded site neutral reimbursement to office visits delivered by all off-campus hospital outpatient departments, including those "grandfathered" under the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2015. ¹³⁷
- CMS should advance billing transparency reforms and specifically rein in dishonest billing practices where hospitals overcharge for the care they deliver in outpatient settings. These reforms should require off-campus hospital outpatient departments to separately bill Medicare and commercial insurers using a unique national provider identification (NPI) number in order to accurately report where care is being delivered. 138

- Ban anti-competitive practices:

 HHS, FTC, and DOJ, in collaboration with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office (USPTO), should take steps to address anticompetitive practices and behaviors among prescription drug companies, including by reining in patent-related abuses such as patent thickets, product hopping, and pay-for-delay schemes that result in reduced competition and elongated patent and market exclusivity periods.

Families USA thanks the administration for the opportunity to discuss these critical issues stemming from consolidation in health care markets that affect families and individuals across the country, and looks forward to our continued collaboration on solutions. Families USA stands ready to work with you to ensure that everyone in our nation has access to the high-quality care and coverage options they deserve. For more information, please reach out to Jane Sheehan, Deputy Senior Director of Government Relations (JSheehan@familiesusa.org) at Families USA.

Sincerely,

Sophia Tripoli, MPH

Senior Director of Health Policy

Families USA

Shreya Roy, and Relebohile Masitha. "Paying for It: How Health Care Costs and Medical Debt Are Making Americans Sicker and Poorer." The Commonwealth Fund. October 26, 2023.

 $\frac{https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/surveys/2023/oct/paying-for-it-costs-debt-americans-sicker-poorer-2023-affordability-survey}{} \\$

¹ Noam N. Levey. "100 Million People in America Are Saddled With Health Care Debt." KFF Health News. June 16, 2022. https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/diagnosis-debt-investigation-100-million-americans-hidden-medical-debt/. See also, Luna Lopes, Alex Montero, Marley Presiado, and Liz Hamel. "Americans' Challenges with Health Care Costs." KFF. March 01, 2024. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/10/14/executive-order-on-lowering-prescription-drug-costs-for-americans/; Sara R. Collins, Shreya Roy, and Relebobile Masitha. "Paying for It: How Health Care Costs and Medical Debt Are Making Americans Sicker and Medical Debt Are Making A

² Robert A. Berenson, Jaime S. King, Katherine L. Gudiksen, et al." Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices." The Urban Institute. January 2020.

https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/addressing health care market consolidation and high price s_1.pdf. See also, Naomi N. Levey. "100 Million People in America are Saddled with Health Care Debt." Kaiser Health News. June 16, 2022. https://khn.org/news/article/diagnosis-debt-investigation-100-million-americans-hidden-medical-debt/

3 Drew DeSilver. "For Most U.S. Workers, Real Wages Have Barely Budged in Decades." Pew Research Center. August 7, 2018. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/08/07/for-most-us-workers-real-wages-have-barely-budged-fordecade. See also, Gary Claxton, Matthew Rae, Anthony Damico, et al. "Health Benefits in 2022: Premiums Remain Steady, Many Employers Report Limited Provider Networks for Behavioral Health." Health Affairs. October 27, 2022. https://www.healthaffairs.org/stoken/tollfree/2022 11 CLAXTON/full

- ⁴ Aaron Plotke, Sophia Tripoli, and Nicholas Chang. "The Weight of High Hospital Prices Is Keeping American Workers Underwater." Families USA. March 4, 2024. https://familiesusa.org/resources/the-weight-of-high-hospital-prices-is-keeping-american-workers-underwater/
- ⁵ "Vast Majority of Large Employers Surveyed Say Broader Government Role Will Be Necessary to Control Health Costs and Provide Coverage, Survey Finds." Kaiser Family Foundation. April 29, 2021. https://www.kff.org/affordable-care-act/press-release/vast-majority-of-large-employers-surveyed-say-broader-government-role-will-be-necessary-to-control-health-costs-and-provide-coverage-survey-finds/">https://www.kff.org/affordable-care-act/press-release/vast-majority-of-large-employers-surveyed-say-broader-government-role-will-be-necessary-to-control-health-costs-and-provide-coverage-survey-finds/
- ⁶ Nisha Kurani, Dustin Cotliar, and Cynthia Cox. "How Do Prescription Drug Costs in the United States Compare to Other Countries?" Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. February 8, 2022. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/
- ⁷ Michael Chernew, Zack Cooper, Eugene Larsen-Hallock, and Fiona Scott Morton. "Are Health Care Services Shoppable? Evidence from the Consumption of Lower-Limb MRI Scans." Working Paper 24869, National Bureau of Economic Research. July 2018, revised January 2019. https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w24869/w24869.pdf
- ⁸ Sarah Kliff. "The Problem Is the Prices: Opaque and Sky High Bills Are Breaking Americans and Our Health Care System." Vox. October 16, 2017. https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2017/10/16/16357790/health-care-pricesproblem.
- ⁹ Emma Wager, Jared Ortaliza, and Cynthia Cox. "How Does Health Spending in the U.S. Compare to Other Countries?" Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. January 21, 2022. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/healthspending-u-s-compare-countries-2/#GDP%20per%20capita%20and%20health%20consumption%20spending%20 per%20capita,%202020%20(U.S.%20dollars,%20PPP%20adjusted); Office of the Actuary. "National Health Expenditures 2022 Highlights." Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services. December 13, 2023. https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/national-health-expenditures-2022-highlights
- ¹⁰ Robert A. Berenson, Jaime S. King, Katherine L. Gudiksen. "Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices." The Urban Institute. January 2020.
- https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/addressing_health_care_market_consolidation_and_high_price_s_1.pdf. See also, Congressional Budget Office. "Policy Approaches to Reduce What Commercial Insurers Pay for Hospitals' and Physicians' Services." CBO. September 2022. https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-09/58222-medical-prices.pdf
- ¹¹ Gerard Anderson, Peter Hussey, and Varduhi Petrosyan, "It's Still the Prices, Stupid: Why the US Spends So Much on Health Care, and a Tribute to Uwe Reinhardt," Health Affairs 38, no. 1 (2019), https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05144.
- ¹² Jaime S. King et al., Preventing Anticompetitive Healthcare Consolidation: Lessons from Five States (Source on Healthcare Price and Competition and Nicholas C. Petris Center on Health Care Markets and Consumer Welfare of the University of California.

Berkeley School of Public Health, June 2020), https://sourceonhealthcare.org/profile/preventing-anticompetitive-healthcare-consolidation-lessons-from-five-states/

- ¹³ "Chart 2.9: Announced Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions, 1998–2015," TrendWatch Chartbook 2016: Trends Affecting Hospitals and Health Systems (Washington, DC: American Hospital Association, 2016); See also, Chart 2.9: Announced Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions, 2005–2017," TrendWatch Chartbook 2018: Trends Affecting Hospitals and Health Systems (Washington, DC: American Hospital Association, 2018); Martin Gaynor, "Examining the Impact of Health Care Consolidation," statement before the U.S. House Committee on Energy and Commerce Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee, Washington, D.C., February 14, 2018.
- ¹⁴ Avalere Health, "COVID-19's Impact On Acquisitions of Physician Practices and Physician Employment 2019-2021," Physicians Advocacy Institute, April 2022,
- http://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/PAIResearch/PAI%20Avalere%20Physician%20Employment %20Trends%20Study%202019- 21%20Final.pdf?ver=ksWkgjKXB_yZfImFdXlvGg%3d%3d; Avalere Health, "Updated Physician Practice Acquisition Study: National and Regional Changes in Physician Employment 2012-2018," Physicians Advocacy Institute, February 2019, (physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org)
- ¹⁵ Richard M. Scheffler, Laura M. Alexander, and James R. Godwin. "Soaring Private Equity Investment in the Healthcare Sector: Consolidation Accelerated, Competition Undermined, and Patients At Risk." American Antitrust Institute and Petris Center. May 18, 2021. https://bph-storage.s3.us-west-1.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Private-Equity-I-Healthcare-Report-FINAL.pdf

- ¹⁷ The Top Pharmacy Benefit Managers of 2021: The Big Get Even Bigger, Drug Channels, April 2022, https://www.drugchannels.net/2022/04/the-top-pharmacy-benefit-managers-of.html
- ¹⁸ Leemore S. Dafny. "Evaluating the Impact of Health Insurance Industry Consolidation: Learning from Experience." The Commonwealth Fund. November 20, 2015. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2015/nov/evaluating-impact-health-insurance-industry-consolidation
- ¹⁹ Ibid.
 ²⁰ Richard Frank and Conrad Milhaupt. "Medicare Advantage spending, me
- ²⁰ Richard Frank and Conrad Milhaupt. "Medicare Advantage spending, medical loss ratios, and related businesses: An initial investigation." The Brookings Institution. March 24, 2023. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/medicare-advantage-spending-medical-loss-ratios-and-related-businesses-an-initial-investigation/
- ²¹ "Testimony of Sophia Tripoli Before the House Budget Committee on 'Breaking up Health Care Monopolies: Examining the Budgetary Effects of Health Care Consolidation.'" Families USA. May 23, 2024. <a href="https://familiesusa.org/resources/testimony-of-sophia-tripoli-before-the-house-budget-committee-on-breaking-up-health-care-monopolies-examining-the-budgetary-effects-of-health-care-consolidation/." Robert A. Berenson, Jaime S. King, Katherine L. Gudiksen, et al. "Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices." The Urban Institute. January 2020. https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publica on/101508/ addressing_health_care_market_consolidation_and_high_prices_1.pdf.; Congressional Budget Office. "Policy Approaches to Reduce What Commercial Insurers Pay for Hospitals' and Physicians' Services." CBO. September 2022. https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-09/58222-medical-prices.pdf
- ²² Martin Gaynor. "Diagnosing the Problem: Exploring the Effects of Consolidation and Anticompetitive Conduct in Health Care Markets." Statement before the Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial, and Administrative Law, U.S. House of Representatives. March 7, 2019. https://www.congress.gov/116/meeting/house/109024/witnesses/HHRG-116-JU05-Bio-GaynorM-20190307.pdf; Karyn Schwartz, Eric Lopez, Matthew Rae, and Tricia Neuman. "What We Know About Provider Consolidation." KFF. September 2, 2020. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/what-we-know-about-provider-consolidation/
- ²³ Munira Z. Gunja, Evan D. Gumas, and Reginald D. Williams II. "U.S. Health Care from a Global Perspective, 2022: Accelerating Spending, Worsening Outcomes." Commonwealth Fund. January 31, 2023.
- https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2023/jan/us-health-care-global-perspective-2022
 ²⁴ "Costs & Quality After Independent Hospitals are Acquired by Health Systems." Elevance Health Public Policy Institute.
- August 2023. https://www.elevancehealth.com/public-policy-institute/costs-and-quality-after-independent-hospitals-are-acquired-by-health-systems. See also, Martin Gaynor. "Diagnosing the Problem: Exploring the Effects of Consolidation and Anticompetitive Conduct in Health Care Markets." Statement before the Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial, and Administrative Law, U.S. House of Representatives. March 7, 2019.
- https://www.congress.gov/116/meeting/house/109024/witnesses/HHRG-116-JU05-Bio-GaynorM-20190307.pdf.
- ²⁵ Robert A. Berenson. "Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices." Urban Institute. January 2020. https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/addressing_health_care_market_consolidation_and_high_prices_3.pdf. See also, Rose Lu, Sujoy Chakravarty, Bingxiao Wu, and Joel C. Cantor. "Recent trends in hospital market concentration and profitability: the case of New Jersey." Journal of Hospital Management and Health Policy. March 30, 2024. https://jhmhp.amegroups.org/article/view/8661/html#:~:text=Kessler%20and%20McClellan%20(20)%2C,hospitalized%20for%2 Oheart%20attack%20care.
- ²⁶ Sara Sirota. "The Harms of Hosptial Mergers and How to Stop Them." American Economic Liberties Project. April 26, 2023. https://www.economicliberties.us/our-work/the-harms-of-hospital-mergers-and-how-to-stop-them/. See also, Tara Oakman, Thomas Waldrop, and Lex Brierley. "How States Can Advance Equity When Addressing Health Care Consolidation." The Century Foundation. March 6, 2024. https://tcf.org/content/report/how-states-can-advance-equity-when-addressing-health-care-consolidation/;
- ²⁷ Munira Z. Gunja, Evan D. Gumas, and Reginald D. Williams II. "U.S. Health Care from a Global Perspective, 2022: Accelerating Spending, Worsening Outcomes." Commonwealth Fund. January 31, 2023.
- $\underline{\text{https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2023/jan/us-health-care-global-perspective-2022}.$
- ²⁸ OECD (2023). "Life expectancy at birth (indicator)." doi: 10.1787/27e0fc9d-en. See also, Emma Wager, Matthew McGough, Shameek Rakshit, et al. "How does health spending in the U.S. compare to other countries?" Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. January 23, 2024. <a href="https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/health-spending-u-s-compare-countries-2/#Health%20consumption%20expenditures%20per%20capita,%20U.S.%20dollars,%20PPP%20adjusted,%202020%20or%20ne arest%20year.. See also, Rabah Kamal, Julie Hudman, and Daniel McDermott. "What Do We Know About Infant Mortality in the U.S. and Comparable Countries?" Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. October 18, 2019. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/.
- ²⁹ Office of Minority Health. "Racism and Health." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. last reviewed November 24, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/minorityhealth/racism-disparities/index.html

¹⁶ Congressional Budget Office, *Research and Development in the Pharmaceutical Industry*, April 2021. https://www.cbo.gov/publication/57126

³⁰ Robert A. Berenson, Jaime S. King, Katherine L. Gudiksen, et al. "Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices." The Urban Institute. January 2020.

https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/addressing health care market consolidation and high price s_1.pdf. See also, "Assessing Current and Expected Growth of Alternative Payment Models: A Look at the Bold New Goals for Downside Risk." Leavitt Partners. November 18, 2019. https://leavittpartners.com/assessing-current-and-expected-growth-of-alternative-payment-models-a-look-at-the-bold-new-goals-for-downside-risk/; "Report to Congress: Medicare Payment Policy." MedPAC. March 2023. https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Mar23 MedPAC Report To Congress SEC.pdf

³¹ Sophia Tripoli, Frederick Isasi, and Eliot Fishman, *Bleeding Americans Dry: The Role of Big Hospital Corporations in Driving Our Nation's Health Care Affordability and Quality Crisis*. Families USA. September 15, 2022.

https://familiesusa.org/resources/bleeding-americans-dry-the-role-of-big-hospital-corporations-in-driving-our-nations-health-care-affordability-and-quality-crisis/. See also, Office of the Actuary. "National Health Expenditures 2022 Highlights." CMS. December 13, 2023. https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/national-health-expenditures-2022-highlights

³² "History of Hospitals." Penn Nursing, University of Pennsylvania. https://www.nursing.upenn.edu/nhhc/nurses-institutions-caring/history-of-hospitals/

33 Ibid.

³⁴ Health Care Cost Institute. 2020 Health Care Cost and Utilization Report." HCCI. May 2022.

https://healthcostinstitute.org/images//pdfs/HCCI 2020 Health Care Cost and Utilization Report.pdf. See also, mily Gee. "The High Price of Hospital Care." Center for American Progress. June 26, 2019.

https://www.americanprogress.org/article/high-price-hospital-care/; Nisha Kurani and Cynthia Cox. "What drives health spending in the U.S. compared to other countries." Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. September 25, 2020. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/; Zack Cooper, Stuart Craig, Martin Gaynor, et al. "Hospital Prices Grew Substantially Faster Than Physician Prices for Hospital Based Care in 2007-14." Health Affairs. February 2019. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05424

³⁵ Health Care Cost Institute. "2020 Health Care Cost and Utilization Report." HCCI. May 2022.

https://healthcostinstitute.org/images//pdfs/HCCI 2020 Health Care Cost and Utilization Report.pdf. See also, Robert A. Berenson, Jaime S. King, Katherine Gudiksen, et al. "Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices." The Urban Institute. January 2020.

https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/addressing health care market consolidation and high price s 1.pdf.

³⁶ Emily Sokol. "Healthcare Reimbursement Still Largely Fee-for-Service Driven." RevCycle Intelligence. March 26, 2020. https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/healthcare-reimbursement-still-largely-fee-for-service-driven.

³⁷ Zachary Levinson, Jamie Godwin, Scott Hulver, and Tricia Neuman. "Ten Things to Know About Consolidation in Health Care Provider Markets." KFF. April 19, 2024. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/ten-things-to-know-about-consolidation-in-health-care-provider-markets/. See also, "Addressing Consolidation in the Healthcare Industry." Healthcare Value Hub. January 2016. https://www.healthcarevaluehub.org/advocate-resources/publications/addressing-consolidation-healthcare-industry

³⁸ "Chart 2.9: Announced Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions, 1998–2015, TrendWatch Chartbook 2016: Trends Affecting Hospitals and Health Systems." American Hospital Association. 2016. See also,

"Chart 2.9: Announced Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions, 2005–2017, TrendWatch Chartbook 2018: Trends Affecting Hospitals and Health Systems." American Hospital Association. 2018.

³⁹ Martin Gaynor. "Examining the Impact of Health Care Consolidation. Statement before the U.S. House Committee on Energy and Commerce Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee." U.S. House of Representatives. February 14, 2018. See also, According to the American Hospital Association, there were 1,577 hospital mergers from 1998 to 2017. For more information, "Chart 2.9: Announced Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions, 1998–2015." TrendWatch Chartbook 2016: Trends Affecting Hospitals and Health Systems. American Hospital Association. 2016.

⁴⁰ Martin Gaynor, "What to Do About Health-Care Markets? Policies to Make Health-Care Markets Work." The Hamilton Project. March 2020. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Gaynor_PP_FINAL.pdf. See also, Robert A. Berenson, Jaime S. King, Katherine Gudiksen, et al. "Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices." The Urban Institute. January 2020.

https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101508/addressing_health_care_market_consolidation_and_high_price_s_1.pdf.

⁴¹ Zack Cooper and Martin Gaynor. "Addressing Hospital Consolidation and Rising Consolidation in the United States." 1% Steps for Health Care Reform. https://onepercentsteps.com/policy-briefs/addressing-hospital-concentration-and-rising-consolidation-in-the-united-states/

⁴² Zack Cooper, Stuart Craig, Martin Gaynor, and John Van Reenen. "The Price Ain't Right? Hospital Prices and Health Spending on the Privately Insured." The Quarterly Journal of Economics. 2019. https://academic.oup.com/qje/article-abstract/134/1/51/5090426?redirectedFrom=fulltext&login=false. See also, Martin Gaynor. "Diagnosing the Problem: Exploring

the Effects of Consolidation and Anticompetitive Conduct in Health Care Markets. Statement before the Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial, and Administration Law." U.S. House of Representatives. 2019. https://www.congress.gov/116/meeting/house/109024/witnesses/HHRG-116-JU05-Bio-GaynorM-20190307.pdf; NCCI Insights. "The Impact of Hospital Consolidation on Medical Costs." NCCI. 2018.

https://www.ncci.com/Articles/Pages/II Insights QEB Impact-of-Hospital-Consolidation-on-Medical-Costs.aspx

- ⁴³ "Updated Physician Practice Acquisition Study: National and Regional Changes in Physician Employment, 2012-2018." Physicians Advocacy Institute (PAI). February 2019. http://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/021919-Avalere-PAI-Physician-Employment-Trends-Study-2018-Update.pdf?ver=2019-02-19-162735-117.
- ⁴⁵ Shruthi Venkatesh. "The Impact of Hospital Acquisition on Physician Referrals." Unpublished manuscript, Carnegie Mellon University, Pittsburgh, PA. 2019.
- ⁴⁶ Avalere Health. "COVID-19's Impact on Acquisitions of Physician Practices and Physician Employment 2019-2020." Physicians Advocacy Institute. June 2021. http://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/Revised-6-8-21_PAI-PhysicianEmployment-Study-2021-FINAL.pdf?ver=K6dyoekRSC_c59U8QD1V-A%3D%3D.
- ⁴⁷ Ibid.
- ⁴⁸ Ibid.
- ⁴⁹ "Moving to Site Neutrality in Commercial Insurance Payments." Center for a Responsible Budget. February 14, 2023. https://www.crfb.org/papers/moving-site-neutrality-commercial-insurance
- ⁵⁰ https://onepercentsteps.com/policy-briefs/hospital-ownership-of-physician-practices/
- ⁵¹ Daniel Kessler. "Hospital Ownership of Physician Practices." 1% Steps for Health Care Reform. https://onepercentsteps.com/policy-briefs/hospital-ownership-of-physician-practices/
- ⁵² Nisha Kurani and Cynthia Cox. "What drives health spending in the U.S. compared to other countries." Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. September 25, 2020. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/. See also,

Drew DeSilver. "For Most U.S. Workers, Real Wages Have Barely Budged in Decades." Pew Research Center. August 7, 2018. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/08/07/for-most-us-workers-real-wages-have-barely-budged-fordecade.; Health Care Cost Institute. "2020 Health Care Cost and Utilization Report." HCCI. May 2022.

https://healthcostinstitute.org/images//pdfs/HCCI 2020 Health Care Cost and Utilization Report.pdf;

West Health. "The Healthcare Cost Crisis: An American Epidemic." https://healthcostcrisis.org/; "ARC analysis of Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project." Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. https://www.ahrq.gov/data/hcup/index.html
<a href="https://www.ahrq.gov/data/hcup

- ⁵⁴ Jaime S. King. "Examining State Efforts to Improve Transparency in Healthcare Costs for Consumers: Testimony before the House Committee on Energy and Commerce and Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations." U.S. House of Representatives. July 17, 2018. https://docs.house.gov/meetings/IF/IF02/20180717/108550/HHRG-115-IF02-Wstate-KingJ-20180717.pdf
- 55 Daniel R. Arnold and Christopher M. Whaley. "Who Pays for Health Care Costs? The Effects of Health Care Prices on Wages." Rand Corporation. July 2020. https://www.rand.org/pubs/working_papers/WRA621-2.html. See also, Billie Jean Miller and Steve Nyce. "The Big Paycheck Squeeze: The Impacts of Rising Healthcare Costs." WTW. July 27, 2023.

 $\underline{\text{https://www.wtwco.com/en-us/insights/2023/07/the-big-paycheck-squeeze-the-impacts-of-rising-healthcare-costs;}$

- "Prescription Drug Spending in the U.S. Health Care System: An Actuarial Perspective." American Academy of Actuaries. March 2018. https://www.actuary.org/content/prescription-drug-spending-us-health-caresystem; Benjamin N. Rome, Alexander C. Egilman, and Aaron S. Kesselheim. "Trends in Prescription Drug Launch Prices, 2008- 2021." JAMA 327, no. 21 (2022): 2145–2147. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2792986
- ⁵⁶ Institute of Medicine, Committee on the Learning Health Care System in America, Mark Smith, et al. "Best Care at Lower Cost: The Path to Continuously Learning Health Care in America." National Academies Press. 2013.
- https://www.nap.edu/catalog/13444/best-care-at-lower-cost-thepath-to-continuously-learning. See also, Angela M. Antonelli. "The Aging of America: A Changing Picture of Work and Retirement." Georgetown University Center for Retirement Initiatives. March 2018. https://cri.georgetown.edu/the-aging-of-america-a-changing-picture-of-work-andretirement/.
- ⁵⁷ "2022 Employer Health Benefits Survey." KFF. October 27, 2022. https://www.kff.org/mental-health/report/2022-employer-health-benefits-survey/. See also, "2023 Employer Health Benefits Survey." KFF. October 18, 2023. https://www.kff.org/report-section/ehbs-2023-summary-of-findings/
- ⁵⁸ Kurt Hager, Ezekiel Emanuel, and Dariush Mozaffarian. "Employer-Sponsored Health Insurance Premium Cost Growth and Its Association With Earnings Inequality Among US Families." JAMA Network Open 7, no. 1. 2024. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.51644.

- ⁵⁹ Aaron Plotke, Sophia Tripoli, and Nicholas Chang. "The Weight of High Hospital Prices is Keeping American Workers Underwater." Families USA. March 4, 2024. https://familiesusa.org/resources/the-weight-of-high-hospital-prices-is-keeping-american-workers-underwater/
- 60 "'Deductible Relief Day' Is May 19: On That Date, Health Spending for People in Employer Plans Will Exceed Average Deductibles." KFF. May 16, 2019. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/press-release/deductible-relief-dayis-may-19/#:~:text=Average%20enrollee%20spending%20on%20deductibles,of%20higher%20spending%20on%20 Deductibles; Sam Hughes, Emily Gee, and Nicole Rapfogel. "Health Insurance Costs Are Squeezing Workers and Employers." Center for American Progress. November 29, 2022. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/health-insurance-costs-are-squeezingworkers-and-employers/
- ⁶¹ Sam Hughes, Emily Gee, and Nicole Rapfogel. "Health Insurance Costs Are Squeezing Workers and Employers." Center for American Progress. November 29, 2022. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/health-insurance-costs-are-squeezingworkers-and-employers/.
- ⁶² OClaire E. O'Hanlon, Ashley M. Kranz, Maria DeYoreo, et al. "Access, quality, and financial performance of rural hospitals following Health System Affiliation." Health Affairs, *38*(12), 2095–2104.December 2019. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2019.00918
- ⁶⁴ "Healthcare Access in Rural Communities." Rural Health Information Hub. https://www.ruralhealthinfo.org/topics/healthcare-access#facility-closures
- 65 Katy B. Kozhimannil and Carrie Henning-Smith. "Association Between Loss of Hospital-Based Obstetric Services and Birth Outcomes in Rural Counties in the United States." JAMA. ;319(12):1239–1247. March 27, 2018. doi:10.1001/jama.2018.1830 66 Sarah Smith. "New March of Dimes Research Shows Access to Maternity Care Worsening for Millions of Women in the U.S." March of Dimes. August 1, 2023. https://www.marchofdimes.org/about/news/new-march-dimes-research-shows-access-to-maternity-care-worsening-millions-women-us
- ⁶⁷ Martin Gaynor. "Diagnosing the Problem: Exploring the Effects of Consolidation and Anticompetitive Conduct in Health Care Markets: Statement before the Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial, and Administrative Law." U.S. House of Representatives. March 7, 2019. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Martin-
- Gaynor/publication/329728110 'Examining the Impact of Health Care Consolidation' Statement before the Committee on Energy and Commerce Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee US House of Representatives/links/620d1c449f071 a51e69464b3/Examining-the-Impact-of-Health-Care-Consolidation-Statement-before-the-Committee-on-Energy-and-Commerce-Oversight-and-Investigations-Subcommittee-US-House-of-Representatives.pdf

 68 | bid.
- ⁶⁹ Karyn Schwartz, Eric Lopez, Matthew Rae, and Tricia Neuman. "What We Know About Provider Consolidation." KFF. September 2, 2020. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/what-we-know-about-provider-consolidation/
- ⁷⁰ Daniel Kessler and Mark B. McClellan. "Is Hospital Competition Socially Wasteful?" Quarterly Journal of Economics 115 (2): 577–615. 2000.
- ⁷¹ Richard M. Scheffler, Laura M. Alexander, and James R. Godwin. "Soaring Private Equity Investment in the Healthcare Sector: Consolidation Accelerated, Competition Undermined, and Patients At Risk." American Antitrust Institute and Petris Center. May 18, 2021. https://bph-storage.s3.us-west-1.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Private-Equity-I-Healthcare-Report-FINAL.pdf
- ⁷² David Blumenthal. "Private Equity's Role in Health Care." the Commonwealth Fund. November 17, 2023. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2023/nov/private-equity-role-health-care. See also, Ola Abdelhadi, Brent D. Fulton, Laura Alexander, and Richard Scheffler. "Private Equity-Acquired Physician Practices and Market Penetration Increased Substantially, 2012-2021." Health Affairs. March 2024. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2023.00152
- ⁷³ Judith Garber. "The rising danger of private equity in healthcare." Lown Institute. January 23, 2024. https://lowninstitute.org/the-rising-danger-of-private-equity-in-
- healthcare/#:~:text=Private%20equity%20(PE)%20acquisitions%20in,profit%20hospitals%20in%20the%20U.S. See also, Anastassia Gliadkovskava. "Private equity owns at least 130 rural hospitals, and other revelations in a sweeping new report on PE in rural healthcare." Fierce Healthcare. January 26, 2023. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/finance/new-report-private-equity-stakeholder-project-ownership-rural-healthcare
- ⁷⁴ Chris Morran and Daniel Petty. "What Private Equity Firms Are and how They Operate." ProPublica. August 3, 2022. https://www.propublica.org/article/what-is-private-equity
- ⁷⁵ "Private Equity Investment in Fee-For-Service Health Care: Lower Quality at Higher Costs." AHIP. September 2022. <u>202208-AHIP-Private-Equity-Issue-Brief</u> v04.pdf (ahiporg-production.s3.amazonaws.com)
- ⁷⁶ Ibid; Suhas Gondi and Zirui Song. "Potential Implications of Private Equity Investments in Health Care Delivery." JAMA. February 28, 2019. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6682417/

```
<sup>77</sup> Eileen O'Grady. "How Private Equity Raided Safety Net Hospitals and Left Communities Holding the Bag: A Case Study on Leonard Green & Partners' Ownership of Prospect Medical Holdings." Private Equity Stakeholder Project. November 2022. <a href="https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Prospect Primer Nov-2022.pdf">https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Prospect Primer Nov-2022.pdf</a>
```

80 Brian Spegele. "A City's Only Hospital Cut Services. How Locals Fought Back." The Wall Street Journal. April 11, 2021. https://www.wsj.com/articles/a-citys-only-hospital-cut-services-how-locals-fought-back-11618133400. See also, Jose F. Moreno. "Crozer Health is planning to shut down mental health services. Delco patients are scrambling." The Philadelphia Inquirer. May 11, 2022. https://www.inquirer.com/health/crozer-mental-health-services-delaware-county-20220511.html
81 Joseph D. Bruch, Suhas Gondi, and Zirui Song. "Changes in Hospital Income, Use, and Quality Associated With Private Equity Acquisition | Health Care Economics, Insurance, Payment | JAMA Internal Medicine | JAMA Network

82 Rosemary Batt and Eileen Applebaum. "Hospital Bailouts Begin- for Those Owned by Private Equity Firms." The American Prospect. April 2, 2020. https://prospect.org/economy/hospital-bailouts-begin-for-those-owned-by-private-equity-firms/. See also, Sabrina Willmer. "A Wall Street Giant Tapped \$1.5 Billion in Federal Aid for Its Hospitals." Bloomberg. September 14, 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-09-14/a-wall-street-giant-tapped-1-5-billion-in-federal-aid-for-its-hospitals; Susan Kelly. "Private equity-owned physician groups linked to higher spending in study." Healthcare Dive. September 6, 2022. https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/private-equity-physician-practices-JAMA/631193/

⁸³ David Blumenthal. "Private Equity's Role in Health Care." The Commonwealth Fund. November 17, 2023. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2023/nov/private-equity-role-health-care. See also, Jake Miller.

"What Happens When Private Equity Takes Over a Hospital." Harvard Medical School. December 26, 2023. https://hms.harvard.edu/news/what-happens-when-private-equity-takes-over-hospital; Carl Dimitri. "Spillover effects from

private equity acquisitions in the health care sector." Brown University School of Public Health. https://sph.brown.edu/news/2024-02-14/private-equity-health-care; Kerry Dooley Young. "The impact of private equity ownership in health care: A research roundup and explainer- Plus 3 reporting tips." The Journalist's Resource. November 2, 2022. https://journalistsresource.org/home/private-equity-ownership-in-health-care-research/

⁸⁴ James Chen. "Roll-up Merger: Overview, Benefis and Examples." Investopedia. May 19, 2024.

https://www.investopedia.com/roll-up-merger-definition-4683958

85 "Private Equity Investment in Fee-For-Service Health Care: Lower Quality at Higher Costs." AHIP. September 2022. https://ahiporg-production.s3.amazonaws.com/documents/202208-AHIP-Private-Equity-Issue-Brief v04.pdf. See also, "Letter RE: Draft Merger Review Docket ID No. FTC-2023-0043." Americans for Financial Reform Education Fund. September 18, 2023. https://ourfinancialsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Letter-to-the-Regulators_FTC-DOJ-Draft-Merger-Review.pdf Sharon Reynolds. "Infections and falls increased in private equity-owned hospitals." NIH. January 23, 2024. https://infections.nih.gov/ Infections and falls increased in private equity-owned hospitals. National Institutes of Health (NIH).

87 Ibid.

⁸⁸ "Disclosures of Ownership and Additional Disclosable Parties Information for Skilled Nursing Facilities and Nursing Facilities; Definitions of Private Equity Companies and Real Estate Investment Trusts for Medicare Providers and Suppliers." CMS. November 15, 2023. https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/disclosures-ownership-and-additional-disclosable-parties-information-skilled-nursing-facilities-and-

0#:~:text=One%20working%20paper%20examining%2018%2C000,staffing%20by%203%25%2C%20and%20increased ⁸⁹ Robert Tyler Braun, Hye-Young Jung, and Lawrence P. Casalino. "Association of Private Equity Investment in US Nursing Homes With the Quality and Cost of Care for Long-Stay Residents." JAMA. November 19, 2021. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2786442

⁹⁰ Joseph Bruch, Suhas Gondi, and Zirui Song. "Changes in Hospital Income, Use, and Quality Associated With Private Equity Acquisition." JAMA. August 24, 2020. Changes in Hospital Income, Use, and Quality Associated With Private Equity Acquisition | Health Care Economics, Insurance, Payment | JAMA Internal Medicine | JAMA Network

⁹¹ "Private Equity Investment in fee-For-Service Health Care: Lower Quality at Higher Costs." AHIP. September 2022. <u>202208-AHIP-Private-Equity-Issue-Brief_v04.pdf</u> (ahiporg-production.s3.amazonaws.com)

⁹² Brett Kelman and Blake Farmer. "Doctors Are Disappearing From Emergency Rooms as Hospitals Look to Cut Costs." KFF Health News. February 13, 2023. https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/doctors-are-disappearing-from-emergency-rooms-as-hospitals-look-to-cut-costs/. See also, Zack Cooper, Fiona Scott Morton, and Nathan Shekita. "Surprise! Out-of-Network Billing for Emergency Care in the United States." The University of Chicago Press Journals, Journal of Political Economy. September 9, 2020. https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/10.1086/708819

⁷⁸ Lydia DePillis. "Rich investors may have let a hospital go bankrupt. Now, they could profit from the land." CNN. July 29, 2019. https://www.cnn.com/2019/07/29/economy/hahnemann-hospital-closing-philadelphia/index.html

⁷⁹ Ayla Ellison. "Pennsylvania health system lays off staff as CEO exits." Beckers Hospital Review. March 1, 2022. https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-management-administration/pennsylvania-health-system-lays-off-staff-asceo-exits.html

- ⁹³ Brett Kelman and Blake Farmer. "Doctors Are Disappearing From Emergency Rooms as hospitals Look to Cut Costs." KFF Health News. February 13, 2023. https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/doctors-are-disappearing-from-emergency-rooms-as-hospitals-look-to-cut-costs/
- ⁹⁴ Zack Cooper, Fiona Scott Morton, and Nathan Shekita. "Surprise! Our-Of-Network Billing for Emergency Care in the United States." NBER Working Papers. July 2017, revised April 2018.
- https://www.nber.org/system/files/working papers/w23623/revisions/w23623.rev0.pdf
- ⁹⁵ Zack Cooper, Fiona Scott Morton, and Nathan Shekita. "Surprise! Our-Of-Network Billing for Emergency Care in the United States." NBER Working Papers. July 2017, revised April 2018.
- https://www.nber.org/system/files/working papers/w23623/revisions/w23623.rev0.pdf
- ⁹⁶ "Overview of rules &fact sheets." CMS. https://www.cms.gov/nosurprises/policies-and-resources/overview-of-rules-fact-sheets. See also, Paige Minemyer. "Surprise billing disputes continue to far outpace federal estimates CMS." Fierce Healthcare. February 16, 2024. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/regulatory/surprise-billing-disputes-continue-far-outpace-federal-estimates-cms
- ⁹⁷ "Federal Independent Dispute Resolution Process- Status Update." CMS. April 27, 2023.
- https://www.cms.gov/files/document/federal-idr-processstatus-update-april-2023.pdf; See also, "Federal IDR Supplemental Tables for 2023 Q1." CMS. https://www.cms.gov/media/606916; "Federal IDR Supplemental Tables for 2023 Q2." CMS. https://www.cms.gov/media/606921
- ⁹⁸ "Partial Report on the Independent Dispute Resolution (IDR) Process October 1-December 21, 2022." HHS, DOL, Department of the Treasury. https://www.cms.gov/files/document/partial-report-idr-process-octoberdecember-2022.pdf
- ⁹⁹ Dan Witters. "In U.S., an Estimated 18 Million Can't Pay for Needed Drugs." Gallup. September 2021.
- https://news.gallup.com/poll/354833/estimated-million-pay-needed-drugs.aspx
- ¹⁰⁰ Ashley Kirzinger, Alex Montero, Grace Sparks, et al. "Public Opinion on Prescription Drugs and Their Prices." KFF. August 21, 2023. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/poll-finding/public-opinion-on-prescription-drugs-and-their-prices/. See also, Hayden Bosworth, Bradi Granger, Phil Mendys, et al. "Medication Adherence: A Call for Action." American Heart Journal 162, no. 3 (September 2011): 412–424. September 2011. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3947508/; Fred Kleinsinger. "The Unmet Challenge of Medication Nonadherence." Permanente Journal 22 (2018): 18–33. 2018. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6045499/.
- ¹⁰¹ Andrew Mulcahy, Christopher Whaley, Mahlet Gizaw, et al. "International Prescription Drug Price Comparison: Current Empirical Estimates and Comparisons with Previous Studies." Rand Corporation. January 28, 2021. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR2956.html
- ¹⁰² Arielle Bosworth, Steven Sheingold, Kenneth Finegold, et al. "Price Increases for Prescription Drugs, 2016-2022." Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. September 2022. https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/prescription-drug-price-increases
- ¹⁰³ Arielle Bosworth, Steven Sheingold, Kenneth Finegold, et al. "Price Increases for Prescription Drugs, 2016-2022." Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. September 2022. https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/prescription-drug-price-increases.
 See also, Ken Alltucker. "Why Drugmakers Have Raised Prices on Nearly 1,000 Drugs So Far This Year." USA Today.
 January 30, 2023. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/health/2023/01/30/drug-price-increases-2023/11084913002/
 ¹⁰⁴ "High Drug Prices: Are PBMs the Right Target." Bipartisan Policy Center. February 2, 2023. <a href="https://high.night.ni
- ¹⁰⁵ "Pharmacy Benefit Managers." The Center for Insurance and Policy Research, NAIC. (last updated) June 1, 2023. https://content.naic.org/cipr-topics/pharmacy-benefit-managers
- ¹⁰⁶ Mark Miller. "Response to FTC RFI: Business Practices of Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Their Impact on Independent Pharmacies and Consumers." Arnold Ventures. May 2022. https://craftmediabucket.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/AV-FTC-PBM-Comment-Letter.pdf. See also, Ge Bai, Mariana Socal, and Gerard Anderson. "Policy Options To Help Self-Insured Employers Improve PBM Contracting Efficiency." Health Affairs. May 29, 2019. https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/policy-options-help-self-insured-employers-improve-pbm-contracting-efficiency.
- ¹⁰⁷ "High Drug Prices: Are PBMs the Right Target?" Bipartisan Policy Center. February 2, 2023. https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/are-pbms-the-right-target/.
- ¹⁰⁸ "Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Their Role in Drug Spending." The Commonwealth Fund. April 2019. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2019/apr/pharmacy-benefit-managers-and-theirrole-drug-spending
- ¹⁰⁹ Kai Yeung, Stacie Dusetzina, and Anirban Bau. "Association of Branded Prescription Drug Rebate Size and Patient Out-of-Pocket Costs in a Nationally Representative Sample, 2007-2018." JAMA Network Open. June 12, 2021.
- https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2780950. See also, "Statement of Commissioner Rohit Chopra: Regarding the Commission's Report on Pharmacy Benefit Manager Rebate Walls." Federal Trade Commission. May 2021, 10. https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public_statements/1590528/statement_of_commissioner_rohit_chopra_regarding_the_commissions_report_on_pharmacy_benefit_manager.pdf

Neeraj Sood, Rocio Ribero, Martha Ryan, and Karen Van Nuys. "The Association Between Drug Rebates and List Prices." USC Schaeffer. February 11, 2020.
 https://healthpolicy.usc.edu/research/the-association-between-drug-rebates-and-list-prices/.
 Neeraj Sood, Rocio Ribero, Martha Ryan, and Karen Van Nuys. "The Association Between Drug Rebates and List Prices." USC Schaeffer. February 11, 2020.
 https://healthpolicy.usc.edu/research/the-association-between-drug-rebates-and-list-prices/.
 "Pharmacy Benefit Managers." The Center for Insurance and Policy Research, NAIC. (last updated) June 1, 2023.
 https://content.naic.org/cipr-topics/pharmacy-benefit-managers.. See also, Kai Yeung, Stacie Dusetzina, and Anirban Basu.
 "Association of Branded Prescription Drug Rebate Size and Patient Out-of-Pocket Costs in a Nationally Representative Sample,

"Association of Branded Prescription Drug Rebate Size and Patient Out-of-Pocket Costs in a Nationally Representative Sample 2007-2018." JAMA Network Open. June 14, 2021. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2780950

113 "The Top Pharmacy Benefit Managers of 2021: The Big Get Even Bigger." Drug Channels. April 2022.

https://www.drug channels.net/2022/04/the-top-pharmacy-benefit-managers-of.html

114 Zack Cooper, Stuart Craig, Martin Gaynor, and John Van Reenan. "The Price Ain't Right? Hospital Prices and Health Spending on the Privately Insured." Quarterly Journal of Economics. February 2019. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32981974/. See also, Martin Gaynor. "Diagnosing the Problem: Exploring the Effects of Consolidation and Anticompetitive Conduct in Health Care Markets, Statement Before the Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial, and Administrative Law." U.S. House of Representatives. March 2019. https://www.congress.gov/116/meeting/house/109024/witnesses/HHRG-116-JU05-Bio-GaynorM-20190307.pdf; House Committee on Oversight and Reform Minority Staff. "A View from Congress: Role of Pharmacy Benefit Managers in Pharmaceutical Markets." Committee on Oversight and Reform. December 10, 2021. https://oversight.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/PBM-Report-12102021.pdf.

¹¹⁵ "High Drug Prices: Are PBMs the Right Target?." Bipartisan Policy Center. February 2023. https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/are-pbms-the-right-target/.

 $^{\rm 116}$ "High Drug Prices: Are PBMs the Right Target?" Bipartisan Policy Center. February 2023.

https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/are-pbms-the-right-target/.

¹¹⁷ Zach Freed. "The Pharmacy Benefit Mafia: The Secret Health Care Monopolies Jacking Up Drug Prices and Abusing Patients and Pharmacists." American Economic Liberties Project. June 22, 2022. <a href="https://www.economicliberties.us/our-work/the-pharmacy-benefit-mafia-the-secret-health-care-monopolies-jacking-up-drug-prices-and-abusing-patients-and-pharmacists/#:~:text=A%202021%20Senate%20investigation%20found,to%20skyrocketing%20insulin%20prices%20and." Michael Carrier. "A Six-Step Solution to the PBM Problem." Health Affairs. August 30, 2018.

https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/six-step-solution-pbm-problem. See also, Report Source: Adam Fein. "The 2017 Economic Report on U.S. Pharmacies and Pharmacy Benefit Managers." Drug Channels Institute. February 2017. https://drugchannelsinstitute.com/files/2017-PharmacyPBM-DCI-Overview.pdf.

¹¹⁹ Tahir Amin. "Patent Abuse Is Driving Up Drug Prices. Just Look at Lantus." STAT. December 7, 2018. https://www.statnews.com/2018/12/07/patent-abuse-rising-drug-prices-lantus/. See also, Aaron S. Kesselheim, Michael S. Sinha, and Jerry Avorn. "Determinants of Market Exclusivity for Prescription Drugs in the United States." JAMA Internal Medicine 177, no. 11 (2017): 1658–1664. 2017. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/journal-article/2017/sep/determinants-market-exclusivity-prescription-drugs-united.

¹²⁰ Tahir Amin and David Mitchell. "Big Pharma's Patent Abuses Are Fueling the Drug Pricing Crisis." Time. February 24, 2023. https://time.com/6257866/big-pharma-patent-abuse-drug-pricing-crisis/#:~:text=A%20recent%20national%20 report%20reveals,for%20very%20minor%20product%20modifications. See also, Patricia Kelmar. "Hacking through thickets of drug patents to get to affordable medicine." U.S. PRIG Education Fund. March 31, 2021. https://pirg.org/edfund/articles/hacking-through-thickets-of-drug-patents-to-get-

toaffordablemedicine/#:~:text=One%20study%20analyzed%20patent%20practices,intended%20under%20U.S.%20patent%20la w; "The Cost of Prescription Drug Patent Abuse." U.S. PIRG Education Fund. April 19. 2023.

https://pirg.org/edfund/resources/the-cost-of-prescription-drug-patent-abuse/.

¹²¹ Evan Mintz. "How a Broken Patent System Contributes to Unaffordable Prescription Drugs." Arnold Ventures. October 6, 2023. https://www.arnoldventures.org/stories/how-a-broken-patent-system-contributes-to-unaffordable-prescription-drugs. See also, Hazel Law and Sophia Tripoli. "Paying the Price: How Drug Manufacturers' Greed is Making Health Care Less Affordable for All of Us." Families USA. November 14, 2023. https://familiesusa.org/resources/paying-the-price-how-drug-manufacturers-greed-is-making-health-care-less-affordable-for-all-of-us/

¹²² Bailey Reavis and Hazel Law. " The Reality of Prescription Drug Innovation: Drug Manufacturers Limit Innovation to Protect Patents and Profits." Families USA. August 2023. https://familiesusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/08/Drug-Companies-Limit-Innovation-for-Profit-2.pdf

¹²³ Tahir Amin and David Mitchell. "Big Pharma's Patent Abuses Are Fueling the Drug Pricing Crisis." TIME. February 24, 2023. https://time.com/6257866/big-pharma-patent-abuse-drug-pricingcrisis/#:~:text=A%20recent%20national%20
¹²⁴ Robin Feldman. "May Your Drug Price Be Evergreen." Journal of Law and the Biosciences. December 7, 2018. https://academic.oup.com/jlb/advance-article/doi/10.1093/jlb/lsy022/5232981.

- ¹²⁵ ICER. "Unsupported price increases occurring in 2019." ICER. January 2021. https://icer.org/assessment/unsupportedprice-increase-2021/
- 126 Brianna Jones and Sarah Kaminer Bourland. "Drug Companies Keep Raising Prices in the Midst of a Pandemic." Patients for Affordable Drugs. June 28, 2020. https://patientsforaffordabledrugs.org/2020/06/28/covid-price-hikes-report/. See also, Kate Johnson, Sandra Wilkniss, and Hemi Tewarson. "Public Health Crises and Pharmaceutical Interventions: Improving Access While Ensuring Fiscal Sustainability." National Governors Association Center for Best Practices. 2018. https://www.nga.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Public-Health-Crises-and-Pharmaceutical-Interventions.pdf.; Eliot Fishman. "Our Broken Drug Pricing and Patent System Diverts Resources Away From Innovation and Into Mergers, Patent Gaming and Price Gouging." Families USA. August 2021. https://familiesusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/RX-2021-209_Innovation-Drug-Pricing-Issue-Brief.pdf.
- 127 "Drug Overdose Death Rates." National Institute on Drug Abuse. June 30, 2023. https://nida.nih.gov/research-topics/trends-statistics/overdose-death-rates#:~:text=Opioid%2Dinvolved%20overdose%20deaths%20rose,with%20 80%2C411%20reported%20overdose%20deaths.
- 128 Kim Keck. "Six Ways We're Lowering Drug Prices." Blue Cross Blue Shield of America. March 3, 2022. https://www.bcbs.com/the-health-of-america/articles/six-ways-were-lowering-drug-prices#:~:text=In%20the%20United%20 States%20today,cost%20can%20be%20much%20higher. See also, "Your Health Care Dollar: Vast Majority of Premium Pays for Prescription Drugs and Medical Care." AHIP. September 6, 2022. https://www.ahip.org/news/press-releases/your-health-care-dollar-vast-majority-of-premium-pays-for-prescription-drugs-and-medical-care
- ¹²⁹ Sam Hughes, Emily Gee, and Nicole Rapfogel. "Health Insurance Costs Are Squeezing Workers and Employers." Center for American Progress. November 29, 2022. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/health-insurance-costs-aresqueezing-workers-and-employers/#:~:text=Over%20the%20past%20decade%2C%20ESI,growth%20between%20 2015%20and%202019 ¹³⁰ lbid.
- ¹³¹ Lisa Gill. "The Shocking Rise of Prescription Drug Prices: Here's Why Prices Keep Going Up, Plus How to Combat the Sticker Shock and Still Protect Your Health." Consumer Reports. November 26, 2019. https://www.consumerreports.org/drug-prices/the-shocking-rise-of-prescription-drug-prices/
- ¹³² "Medicare Drug Price Negotiation Program: Next Steps in Implementation for Initial Price Applicability Year 2026." CMS. January 11, 2023. https://www.cms.gov/files/document/medicare-drug-price-negotiation-program-next-steps-implementation-2026.pdf
- ¹³³ Arnold Ventures. "Arnold Foundation Survey (Study #14460)." Arnold Ventures. March 23, 2023. https://www.arnoldventures.org/stories/new-poll-majority-of-voters-support-aggressive-congressional-action-to-lower-hospitalprices?x-craft-preview=FZfdMAYpOB&token=WENwOldeHSblx2pRQ6y01tk BGY5flyX. See also, Patient Rights Advocate, Inc. and the Marist Poll. "National Survey December 2023." PatientRightsAdvocate.org. December 2023. https://www.patientrightsadvocate.org/2024maristpoll
- ¹³⁴ Loren Adler, Matthew Fiedler, and Benedict Ippolito. "Assessing recent health care proposals from the House Committee on Energy and Commerce." USC Schaeffer and Brookings. (June 2022) updated, May 25, 2023. <u>Assessing recent health care proposals from the House Committee on Energy and Commerce | Brookings</u>

 ¹³⁵ Ibid.
- ¹³⁶ "Chapter 8: Aligning fee-for-service payment rates across ambulatory settings." MedPAC. June 2023. https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Jun23 Ch8 MedPAC Report To Congress SEC.pdf
- ¹³⁷ Eric Zimmerman and Emily Jane Cook. "CMS Extends Site-Neutral Payments to All Off-Campus Hospital Outpatient Clinic Services, But Declines to Limit Service Line Expansion (for now)." McDermott Will & Emery. November 12, 2018. CMS Extends Site-Neutral Payments to All Off-Campus Hospital Outpatient Clinic Services, but Declines to Limit Service Line Expansion (For Now) McDermott Will & Emery (mwe.com)
- ¹³⁸ S. 1869-118th Congress (2023-2024). https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/1869/text?s=9&r=1&q=%7B%22search%22%3A%22Site+Based+invoicing%22%7D